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EMS SUBCOMMITTEE ON TRAUMA 

 
MEETING MINUTES 

Thursday, 03 January 2013 
Scheduled: 12:00 pm to 2:00 pm 

Letton Auditorium 
Atlanta Medical Center 

Atlanta, GA 
 

 
 

CALL TO ORDER 
 
Mr. Ben Hinson called the January meeting of the EMS Subcommittee on Trauma to order at Letton 
Auditorium located in the Health Services Building of the Atlanta Medical Center in Atlanta, GA at 12:08 
PM 
 

SUBCOMMITTEE MEMBERS PRESENT SUBCOMMITTEE MEMBERS ABSENT 
Ben Hinson, Chair Subcommittee & GA Trauma 
Commission Member 
Pete Quinones- Region Three 
Lee Oliver – Region Five 
Blake Thompson – Region Six 
Huey Atkins – Region Ten 
Courtney Terwilliger - EMSAC 
Linda Cole – GA Trauma Commission 
Keith Wages - OEMS 
Richard E. Lee – Region Four 
 

Jimmy Carver – Region Seven 
Craig Grace – Region Eight/Excused 
Dr. Leon Haley-GA Trauma Commission/Excused  
Randy Pierson – Region One/Excused 
Chad Black – Region Two/Excused 
David Moore – Region Nine 
 
 
 
 
 

 

 

  
 

OTHERS SIGNING IN REPRESENTING 
Jim Pettyjohn 
John Cannady 
Judy Geiger 
Dr. Jill Mabley 
Kim Littleton 
Kristal Smith 
Lanier Suuttuel 

Georgia Trauma Commission 
Georgia Trauma Commission 
Georgia Trauma Commission 
OEMS/T 
GAEMS 
Region 5 RTAC 
Dawson County Emergency Services 
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Welcome and Introductions 
Mr. Ben Hinson welcomed all who were present and thanked everyone for coming. 
 
Approval of Minutes from July Meeting 
The first order of business was the approval of the minutes from the July 2012 subcommittee meeting.   
 
 
 
MOTION #1 EMS Subcommittee 2013-01-03: 

  
I make the motion to approve the minutes from the July 2012 meeting as 
written.  
 

    MOTION BY:  BEN HINSON  
    SECOND:    COURTNEY TERWILLIGER 
    ACTION: The motion PASSED with no objections, nor 

abstentions. 
 
 

GEORGIA TRAUMA COMMUNICATIONS CENTER UPDATE 
 
Mr. John Cannady reported for the Trauma Communications Center, indicating that with the end of the 
first full year of operations the TCC has received a total of 717 calls. Comparatively, this number is higher 
than other states were during their first year, such as Alabama and Arkansas. Of the 717 patients, 648 
met TSEC criteria; this number has shown an increase over the course of the year.  
 
Mr. Ben Hinson inquired as to the breakdown of hospital to hospital transfers, to which Mr. Cannady 
replied that this number was still low, at approximately 29 calls. He further indicated that improving this 
number was a goal of the TCC and strategies were being introduced to make these differences. 
Discussion followed regarding the struggles with hospital transfers, current relationships, and how the 
TCC can help. Mr. Cannady indicated that a questionnaire was being created for the hospitals to allow 
insight into the answers to these questions, and Mr. Hinson requested that this Subcommittee be allowed 
to review the questionnaire before distributing, and also share with the Trauma Commission to gain 
better insight. Mr. Cannady agreed.  
 
Mr. Hinson inquired as to how many of the 648 patients which met trauma criteria were taken to trauma 
centers, to which Mr. Cannady replied that there were 607. Discussion followed regarding the outcome 
for the trauma patients who were not taken to designated trauma centers and the reasons that those 
trauma patients were taken to hospitals that were not designated trauma centers.  Medic discretion was 
cited as the main reason for a trauma patient to be taken to a nearby non-designated hospital, however 
further research will be necessary for indicating the outcomes for those patients as many are taken to 
hospitals which are not participating. 
 
Mr. Cannady continued his report indicating that the TCC Advisory Board will now be effective as a 
Subcommittee of the Commission and will be known as the TCC Subcommittee; the first meeting has not 

Jason Troupe 
Brandon Fletcher 
P. Prince 

Southern Regional EMS 
Southern Regional EMS 
SOEMS 
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yet been scheduled but will likely take place around the time of the Trauma Commission Workshop at the 
end of this month.  
 
Further upcoming changes in the technology include an EMS user screen included on the Resources 
Availability Display (RAD). This will provide access to EMS to view the RAD as well as create patient 
records; thus allowing the TCC to access this information. Discussion ensued regarding whether this 
would be best used in the vehicle or the dispatch center, which would be the decision of the individual 
agencies. Other technology considerations include the AVLS basic communications systems, and the 
Georgia Interoperability Network (GIN). 
 
 
FY 2013 EMS GRANTS UPDATE 
 
Mr. Jim Pettyjohn provided the report indicating that grant funding has been opened and closed for both 
the EMS Uncompensated Care Grant and EMS Vehicle Replacement Grant. Forty agencies submitted 
claims; each claim goes through an audit process to ensure that they have met criteria. Ms. Judy Geiger 
continued the report demonstrating the timeline for the process, explaining how the claims for audits will 
be chosen and providing an explanation of the scheduled testing.   
 
Mr. Pettyjohn advised that there were 41 applications received for ambulance grants. This year, for both 
the EMS Uncompensated Care program as well as the EMS Vehicle Replacement Grant, a condition for 
receiving the award compliance with the state data download is required; OEMS/T has been asked to 
validate this compliance. 
 
 
FUTURE EMS FUNDING DISCUSSION 
 
Mr. Courtney Terwilliger provided a handout (See attached), and explained that this handout outlines the 
FY 2011 and FY 2012 Grant Funding process. There have been 19 First Responder courses and one First 
Responder Instructor course provided. Mr. Terwilliger explained the document, stating that there were 19 
grants awarded, ten of which were completed and nine that were not. Of the 198 students who began 
the course, 170 completed with an 85.9% completion rate. In meeting with some of the instructors 
across the state, Mr. Terwilliger suggested that it would be more cost effective to have a level 2 
instructor course rather than a first responder instructor course, as this would allow the teaching of 
multiple areas of subject. GPSTC has agreed to have to applications available for this course. This class 
will last approximately five or six days and be located at the Georgia Public Safety Training Center, with 
rooms available for overnight stay. Discussion followed regarding the goals and problems of the instructor 
courses, as well as the difficulty and benefits of the course.  
 
Mr. Terwilliger continued his report, explaining that the handout includes several spreadsheets; the first 
describes the First Responder Grant Funding for FY 2012, which currently has two classes that have 
already begun. The grant criteria used is the same as was previously used, with the exception of some 
wording that had received a request for changes from the Trauma Commission. Mr. Terwilliger further 
explained the benefit of cross training EMS personnel and Fire personnel, as they will be able to better 
assist one another on scene.  Instructors who have the ability to teach both of these classes will be 
beneficial, and work is being done to possibly change this curriculum.   
 
The Trauma Equipment Grant Program has awarded funds for the applications which were received and 
validated.  The EMS Directors who received the grant funds were notified that the funds were to be used 
for trauma equipment and an avadavat is required for verification.  The last two pages is an Invoice 
Addendum which is used for the OEMS/T and describes the requirements for course curriculum.  
 
 



Minutes Approved 07 March 2013 

 

Georgia Trauma Commission: EMS Subcommittee on Trauma Meeting Minutes:  03 January 2013 Page 4 

 

OLD BUSINESS 
 
Mr. Ben Hinson provided an update regarding the Data Subcommittee which has been reappointed.  The 
Georgia Hospital Association has gathered discharge data from hospitals which previously have been 
unavailable. With the assistance of OEMS/T and the Georgia Hospital Association, some of this data is 
now available for the Trauma Commission to review. This information however does not include the 
trauma severity code, or injury severity score.  An algorithm has been built that looks at the ICD9 score, 
and other data and projects what the injury severity score would have been. This is then compared this 
to the trauma registry score to validate the process.  If this proves to be accurate it will provide a way to 
show where patients were taken, and a way to prepare community hospitals, teaching hospitals, and 
trauma centers and will assist hospitals with training as well as provide a source of information. Georgia 
is the first state to do this statewide.  
 
 
NEW BUSINESS 
 
Mr. Courtney Terwilliger addressed the subcommittee regarding First Responder Classes, requesting that 
a limit be placed on the number of grants awarded to an individual agency over a period of years. Mr. 
Terwilliger explained a county or agency that meets qualifications one year, will continue to meet those 
qualifications each year following.  Furthermore, Mr. Terwilliger suggested that purchased books be kept 
and reused to economize the budget, and allow training to more people. Discussion ensued regarding 
how this work including the possibility of using a point system for determining grants, and how and 
where books could be stored. 
 
Mr. Terwilliger further recommended adding a condition to equipment grants which would ensure that 
certain items be given priority for purchase before any other equipment.  Mr. Terwilliger provided the 
example of IV fluids, stating that ambulances are cold and IV fluids need to be kept a particular 
temperature.  The question was presented that if IV fluid warmers were required on the trucks before 
other equipment could be purchased this would help resolve this matter. Discussion followed regarding 
whether or not there was any other equipment that should be required, as well as the possibility that 
requiring items in this matter may cause an agency to not be able to purchase an item that they are 
more in need of. Further discussion explored the possibility of a survey to help answer these questions, 
and the type of questions that should be asked. Mr. Terwilliger advised that he would work toward 
putting together this questionnaire, and suggested involving the Medical Directors to provide input.  
 
 
NEXT MEETING DATE AND ADJOURN 
 
Mr. Hinson reminded the subcommittee that date of the next meeting will be pending approval of the 
Trauma Commission meeting schedule, as the EMS Subcommittee on Trauma will meet on the first 
Thursday of every month that the Trauma Commission meets. Pending approval, the next meeting will 
take place on March 7th in Macon.  Notification of the final decision will be provided.  
 
 
 
 
 
 
Meeting adjourned at 1:07 PM. 
 
 
 
         Crafted by Tammy Smith 
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